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Newsletter 

     Club web site: http://azbigtrains.org. 

President’s Message  
Hello Garden Railroaders! 
 

We had a great turnout last month at Mike Temenski’s home! A first showing of a new layout does 
tend to bring everyone out. While the layout was still clearly in the construction phase, the poten-
tial was obvious. His extensive use of the PVC track support system certainly caught our attention 
as well as the size and number of bridges.  And for all that we saw, the grand plan is even larger 
with track continuing along the west side of the home to another city. Mike’s strong interest in city-
scapes is evident in the huge pad dedicated to that function. He talked about using fabricated 
steel boxes to create warehouses in the industrial district as well as other durable construction 
techniques to allow the buildings to remain out year-round. There will be no storage of buildings 
off the layout for this railroad!  
   
In a surprise showing, Dan Hoag arrived with his new switching module to the surprise and delight 
of many of us. As it turned out, it was the perfect compliment to Mike’s railroad as it had com-
pressed every impossible switching problem into a piece of track-work only 3’ x 12’ long. But the 
truly ingenious aspect was Dan’s control system; only one double throw switch for the whole sys-
tem. The throttle was preset and with momentum preset, all you needed to do was to control di-
rection. And that is where the switch came in! It was a very clever application of a very basic con-
trol system. For those of you who think you don’t have 
space for a layout, you will want to see this module. 
Oh, and did I mention, it all breaks down into three 
pieces that stack taking up only 3’ x 4’ x 12” high.  He 
even has wheels on the end of one module to roll the 
stack around the yard. He will be adding buildings, now 
that the track design has been proven by  ABTO mem-
bers. 

   
 

It was a great turn out at  
Mike Temenski’s with standing room 
only to see an expansive railroad under 
construction.  Still a little warm in Sep-
tember, everyone took to the shade! 

 

Coming up this month on the 28th will be another 
new layout at Tim and Karen Schlax’s.  Tim  had a 
plan for his railroad but needed a little help building 
it.  Assistance is always available from our gener-
ous support  team which got his layout ready for 
viewing.  
 

I hope to see you at the November meeting. 
 

Remember, when the trains run, we all have fun! 
  
Bob Rauperstrauch 



 

Note the Date 

Calendar of Events 
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ABTO Board Members 
 
President 
Bob Rauperstrauch 

 
Vice President 
Glenn Sampson 

 
Secretary 
Roy Towne 

 
Treasurer 
Don Halver 

 
Member at Large 
Gerry Pfeiffer 
480-924-8844 
gerry_pfeiffer@msn.com 
 
Newsletter Editor 
Sandy Rauperstrauch 

 
LAST MINUTE CHANGES  
PLEASE NOTIFY the   
PRESIDENT or a 
BOARD MEMBER, or  the 
NEWSLETTER EDITOR with 
information concerning a time, 
date,  location change or can-
cellation, in order that all mem-
bers can be notified by Email 
and the Calling Tree can be 
activated in a timely manner. 
 
Constructive comments are 
always welcome! 
 

       
Oct     13       12 noon     McCormick-Stillman 

         Set up modules at noon 
 

14 12 noon   ABTO Board Meeting  
      McCormick-Stillman 
 
          14, 15   10am - 4pm   McCormick-Stillman Rail Fair                                        
        Modules - see page 6 
  
          20 12 noon   Phoenix Botanical Garden 
      Set up modules 
 
          21, 22 10am - 4pm   Phoenix Botanical Garden 
      Modules 
 
 28     11am - 2pm     ABTO General Meeting 
      Tim and Karen Schlax 
   
Nov      4 8am             ABTO Board Meeting 
     Home Town Buffet 
     1312 N. Scottsdale Rd. - Scottsdale  
 
 18   8:30am - noon   ABTO & AGRS   Breakfast Meeting  
     Adobe Mountain  
          
 25 9am - 3pm    Centennial Hall - Mesa 
     Jerry’s modules run  
 
Dec     2       No Board meeting 
 
   3    5pm - 9pm        Christmas Party 
     Iron Works Restaurant   
     ( see page 7) 
 
 8, 10      6pm - 9pm  ABTO Christmas Open House Tours  
 
        16, 17  6pm - 9pm     ABTO Christmas Open House Tours   

Note the Date 
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ABTO Members Enjoy Tehachapi Trip 
By Rich Hull 

 

Members of Arizona Big Train Operators and the Tucson Garden Railway Society recently returned from a trip to Califor-
nia to view one of the greatest achievements in the building of modern railroads.  This was the third year in a row that 
members have made the trek to view real trains, visit hobby stores and see garden rail layouts. An extra day was added 
this year to see layouts in the San Diego area. 
 

The 68 miles of track between Bakersfield (elevation 400 feet) 
and Mojave (elevation 2700 feet) crests the summit at 4,025 
feet.  The most notable track work remains the world famous 
Tehachapi Loop, where the line climbs in a spiral over itself, 
gaining 77 feet of elevation.  This engineering feat is consid-
ered one of the railroad wonders of the world.  The group was 
lucky in that several long trains passed on the loop from each 
direction.  We were not lucky this year at Horseshoe Bend at 
Caliente.  We saw no trains making the famous bend before 
starting up the Loop. 
 

Before arriving at Tehachapi, the group enjoyed several trains 
coming up Cajon Pass out of the Los Angeles basin.  We saw 
for the first time a whole train (100 cars plus) of inter-model 
cars that were empty, probably returning to Long Beach.  All of 
these areas remain quite accessible and we had no trouble 
from railroad officials. 

 

Hobby stores were on the agenda this year.  The group visited the main store 
of Gold Coast Station in Ventura.  Hans and his wife welcomed the group and 
many left with smaller check books or credit cards with new charges.  This 
hobby store is quite large and offers a big array of LGB rolling stock.  Hans is 
a master modeler and has many one-of-a kind kit bashed engines and rolling 
stock on display.  Gold Coast Station is one of the early vendors to commit to 
the ’08 Convention in Arizona.  Next stop was San-Val in Van Nuys.  There 
wasn’t a lot different here.  They still offer some good prices and a lot to see. 
 

The rest of the trip was taken up with visits to garden railroad layouts.  The 
first stop was the Walter Andersen Nursery in Poway, CA.  This large, up-
scale nursery offers all types of plant material for California and the desert. 
The layout is large and was employee built in about 16 months.  The layout 

features a lot Eaglewing’s bridges.  Our host spent a lot of time showing plants that would work in our arid climate with 
high heat.  All of us walked away with some new plant ideas. 
 

Next stop was the home of Tom and Laura Rey.  Tom is President of the San Diego Garden Railway Club. They are a 
wonderful couple that work together on the railroad.  Tom is building 
almost all his buildings from Precision Board.  This is a high-density 
foam board that holds up well in the sun.  Tom says he will never use 
wood or plastic again.  Look for an up-coming article in Garden Rails 
Magazine on this subject.  Renowned artist Bob Treat was our next 
stop. His railroad has been featured in many articles and is pure 
pleasure for the eye.  The train’s travel on many levels with a water-
feature that travels throughout the entire layout. 
 

Our Saturday stop was at Roger and Faith Clarkson’s home in River-
side.  WOW,  is the only way to describe this layout that covers 1/3 of 
an acre.  Up to 17 trains operate simultaneously over bridges, across 
waterfalls and through scenic towns.  If that wasn’t enough, Roger 
has  
one of the finest HO layouts you will ever see. 
 

The group enjoyed a lot of fellowship, laughs and good food. We traveled over a thousand miles and would do it all over 
again.  In attendance were ABTO’s Terry Haas, Glenn Sampson, Roy Majaski, John Paeth, Gerry Pfeiffer, Ennis 
Thompson and Rich Hull.  And from the Tucson Garden Rail Society, Gary Martin and Ken Karrels. If the club approves, 
a similar trip will be planned for the fall of 2007. 

Photos by Rich Hull and Gerry Pfeiffer 

 

Bob Treat’s layout  in San Diego, CA 



 

We Have a Photo Contest Winner! 
Jim Kangas took this photo on August 21 while  

on vacation in Durango, Colorado. 
 Jim has won a  $25.00 GIFT CERTIFICATE   

to Arizona Train Depot. 
Congratulations Jim and thanks for this great shot! 

�����  Newsletter                                         October  2006                                                         Page 4 

Whatever happened to Railroad Avenue Model Works Limited Buildings? 
By Bob Rauperstrauch 

 

Recently,  I had a need to place an order for many buildings from Rail Road Ave.  After calling Scott, the 
owner, I found out the wonderful polyurethane resin buildings are no longer available, only the “G” scale 
figures.  Much to my disappointment, I was told that he could have them made, but would be taking or-
ders.  He needs to have at least 250 orders for each building to make it profitable enough to have the 
buildings mass produced.  They will not be in kits however.  They would be pre-built and landscaped.  
This is an interesting development, but  I am not a shop owner, nor a distributor, so, I guess we’ll have to 
wait and see.  Sometimes, it seems like the worth of certain products is not appreciated.  He made excel-
lent buildings and I hope to see them again. 

Another 2008 
Quarterly Meeting 

 

On September 23, all the committee chairs for the 
2008 NGRC met at Dennis Serrine’s restaurant, 
Rancho de Tia Rosa, for a quarterly meeting on the 
2008  National Garden Railway Convention. 
We want to thank Dennis for providing the meeting 
space and excellent service for a delicious lunch.   

 
Business updates were presented and all committees 
are on schedule.  Two new couples on the conven-
tion team are Adrienne and Terry Haas and Lou and 
Roy Towne.  They will be acting as hosts  
(concierges) at the convention. 
After the meeting, many  members stopped at Dennis 
Serrine’s home for a quick layout tour, as TGRs and 
some ABTO members had not seen this railroad 

Norm Ulmer and Rich Hull, convention co-chairmen, 
pose in front of some of Dennis’s rolling stock. 


